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2024 Member Handbook

Welcome to the 2024 season at Prairie Drifter Farm!
We are glad you could join the farm this year as a CSA member. This handbook includes:

Introduction to your Farmers
Frequently Asked Questions
Add-ons
CSA Pick-up Sites
Member Calendar

2024 marks our 14" season growing food on this land. This season has been quite the opposite of last season
already. In general, the spring has been warmer and we have received MUCH more rain than last year, causing
us to do the rain shuffle trying to get plants in the ground. Though we continue to plant until September, our
biggest planting push is done now so we are breathing a little easier. That said, we are loving the lush green of
2024 so far.

As a CSA member, you will receive a bi-weekly box of produce this season. Your share boxes will be filled with
what is fresh and in season and will include a newsletter detailing what is in the box, recipes, preparation tips,
and news from the farm. We hope you enjoy eating with the seasons and maybe discovering some new favorite

meals or snacks. Let us know if you come across great recipes. We would be happy to include them in upcoming
newsletters so other members can enjoy them as well!




Your Farmers

We would like to introduce you to the crew who will be growing produce for you this season. Nick and Joan, along with
our kids Abe (13) and Freya (10) have owned and operated Prairie Drifter Farm since 2010. We are both teachers by trade
and have taught environmental education in Minnesota, California and Argentina. Outside of the farm, Nick works for
Land Stewardship Project as an organizer with a focus on working with beginning farmers. Abe and Freya are taking on a
few more duties on the farm this season. They helped seed the many onions we start in March which was a nice help for
Joan in the greenhouse. With all of our rain, mowing has been top on their job list and they have been helping out with
transplanting in the fields and trellising in the high tunnels.

Elijah is working on the farm through October. This is Elijah’s second full season on the farm and we are over the moon to
have him back. He has fantastic intuition and is up for any task. Elijah has a great eye for quality and a positive attitude to
match. We feel very blessed to have him on the farm crew. Elijah also works on his grandpa’s farm and loves playing
football. He is looking forward to a football camp this summer.

Anna is working on the farm one day a week. Anna comes from a long line of Hennepin County farmers and has worked

at several nonprofit farms in the Twin Cities area, including Frogtown Farm in St. Paul and Dream of Wild Health in

Hugo. She is passionate about growing food in ways that benefit people, pollinators, and the planet. Outside of

work, Anna enjoys spending time in nature, chasing after her 3-year-old son Luca, and coordinating the community garden
next to her home in the Whittier neighborhood of Minneapolis.

We also have a great crew of work share members including Britta, Cara, Courtnie, Erin, Imani, and Renee who will be
helping us on CSA harvest and pack mornings. Our work share members are a real boost to the social life on the farm and
we greatly appreciate the extra energy and delight they bring to the farm.
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Frequently Asked Questions

When does CSA pick-up begin?

e CSA pick-up begins on Thursday, June 13th for our Litchfield and Dassel members and Thursday, June 20th for our
St. Cloud members. CSA shares are picked up every other week.

o NOTE to St. Cloud Members! Due to the July 4" holiday your second CSA pick-up will be on
WEDNESDAY, July 3.

e We send reminder emails about your CSA pick up each week to the email address(es) you provided upon
registration. Please put our email address in your safe list so reminder emails and newsletters do not go to your
trash, spam, or promotions.

What are my responsibilities?
e Pick up your share each week at the location and time specified, unless prior arrangements have been made.

e Read the newsletter that comes with your share box. Newsletters provide information about the veggies in your
box, recipes to try, and news about the farm. Newsletters will also be emailed using Mail Chimp. These may end
up in spam or promotions depending on the way your email is configured.

e Please pay your remaining balance, if applicable, before CSA pick-up begins. If you need a more flexible payment
arrangement, please contact us. We are happy to accommodate.

How do | pick up my CSA share?

e Choose one CSA box from the stack at your pick-up site. You can choose to unload your box at the pick-up site or
bring the box home. Many members choose to unload their share into bags of their own so they do not need to
remember to return the box.

o Check your name off of the share member pick-up list so we know you picked up your share.

e |f you bring a box home, please return boxes the next time you pick up your share. Flatten the box (see picture in
handbook for how-to) and keep in a clean location until then.

What if I’'m going to be unexpectedly late to my pick-up site?
If you are unexpectedly unable to pick up your share during the pick-up window, please consider the following:

e Call or text Nick (320.269.1057) to let us know you will be late. If we can make alternate arrangements to
connect you with your box, we will do so. PLEASE NOTE: If prior arrangements have NOT been made, share
boxes left after the pick-up window will be donated to the food shelf or a family in need as our pick-up sites do
not have refrigeration space to hold CSA boxes.

What do | do if I’'m going on vacation or cannot pick up my share?

e Have a neighbor, family member or friend pick up your share for you. Let us know who is picking up for you in
case we need to call them with a reminder to pick up!

e Have us donate your share to the food shelf or a family in need.

e We can often accommodate having you pick up on an off week. Contact us in advance to make arrangements.
We will do our best to accommodate!

e Choose to receive a double box one week.



How does it work if | am sharing a share?

e [f you chose to share a share with another family, you will pick up one box total from your pick-up site on your
scheduled pick-up day. Some families choose to divide the box up. Some families choose to rotate who picks up
the box. You decide amongst families how to divide your share.

How do | get in touch with my farmers at Prairie Drifter Farm?

Joan and Nick Olson
61369 223rd St
Litchfield, MN
prairiedrifterfarm.com

e 320.693.5502 (Home)
e 320.269.1057 (Nick Cell: Use this number for contact on delivery days, call or text)
e 320.535.0569 (Joan Cell)

Outside of delivery days, the best way to contact us is by email since we can respond when it is convenient and we
are often outside. If you call, please leave a message and we will get back to you as soon as possible. You may also
text us on our cell phones.

Take Note

e We send email newsletters in addition to paper newsletters you receive each week with your CSA Share. If you
have a gmail account, check your Promotions tab for these emails. You can drag them into your Primary tab and
choose to always have them delivered to your Primary inbox so you don’t miss newsletters. If you use other email
clients, check your trash or spam to make sure you are not missing emails from the farm.

o Visit our website for a wealth of info including tips for making the most of your share, a Veggie ID guide, recipes,
storage/preserving information, member events, great cookbooks, and more.

Taking care of your CSA box
When breaking down your box to flatten it, fold along creases (see picture below) to
prevent tearing. The better the CSA boxes are treated, the longer we can use them. Thank
you in advance!




Additional Items for Purchase or Add-ons

Bulk Produce: Many members would like the ability to purchase produce in bulk for freezing/preserving (e.g.
guantities of broccoli, onions, squash, etc beyond the CSA box). As bulk quantities of these crops are
available, we will let you know so that you can order bulk produce. Additional bulk produce is available at a
discounted price for CSA members.

Specialty Shares: We will have specialty shares for purchase as they become available (Greens Share for
Freezing, Tomato Canning Share, Pesto Share). More info to come in newsletters.

Autumn Share: Optional Autumn Shares, delivered one time in mid-October are available in limited
guantities. Autumn shares include carrots, potatoes, onions, winter squash, garlic, carrots, beets, and more!
We have just a couple more shares available this year.

Grass Fed Beef: Purhcase grass-fed beef from Tyler and Kate, our friends from Early Boots Farm. They have
many options for beef purchase, including 1/8ths, quarters, and individual cuts. Pick-up in St. Cloud or in
Litchfield will be arranged. Contact Tyler and Kate directly to purchase beef by visiting their website
(https://www.earlyboots.com) emailing them at earlyboots@gmail.com or calling 320-249-1841.

Lamb: Our friends Mark and Kate raise lamb about 15 minutes north of us at Prime Avenue Farm. Reach out
to them directly to purchase lamb and arrange pickup. You can purchase directly from their website
(https://primeavenuefarm.com/offerings-lamb).


https://www.earlyboots.com/

CSA Pick-up Sites

Natural Food Co-op, 230 Sibley Avenue, Litchfield, Every other Thursday, 3:00-6:00pm

Phone: 320-693-7539
Share boxes in the back room of the Co-op. Please note, the Co-op now locks their back door after 5pm. If you arrive

after 5pm, please use the front door of the Co-op.

Prairie Drifter Farm, 61369 223 St, Litchfield, Every other Thursday, 4:00-8:00pm
Phone: 320-693-5502
Share boxes in the small walk-in cooler in the yellow packshed.

223rd[SH

I PRAIRE DRIFIER FARM |

Parking spaces ; ¥ [ <

Entrance

* Small cooler

@1 3'69 223rd'St,
litchfield, MN'55355.

Dassel Community Room, 460 Third Street, Dassel, Every other Thursday, 4:00-6:00pm
Share boxes on a table in the community room.

Good Earth Food Co-op, 2010 Veterans Drive, St. Cloud, Every other Thursday, 4:00-7:00pm
Phone: 320-253-9290
CSA pickup in the parking lot next to the Good Earth Food Co-op.
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Many thanks to our generous partners for serving as pick-up sites!



2024 Prairie Drifter Farm Share Member Calendar
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Week 1
Week 2
Week 3

Week 4
Week 5
Week 6
Week 7

Week 8
Week 9
Week 10
Week 11
Week 12

Week 13
Week 14
Week 15
Week 16

PLEASE NOTE:

CSA Share pickups are on THURSDAYS

Litchfield/Dassel CSA pick-up dates are in Green
(every other week starting June 15)

St. Cloud CSA pick-up dates are in Orange
(every other week starting June 22)

NOTE to St. Cloud Members! Due to the July 4t
holiday your second CSA pick-up will be on
WEDNESDAY, July 3",




